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	Present
	Apologies 

	Session 1: SAPOE Business

Alan Smith, East Dunbartonshire
Alex Lumsden, Dumfries & Galloway
Ali Dreyer, Fife
Andrew Bradshaw, City of Edinburgh
Andy Beveridge, Honorary Member
Bill Stephen, Midlothian
Chris Jex, Orkney
Christine Gordon, Highland
Cliff Smith, City of Edinburgh
Colin Nicoll, SCIS
Dave Ogilvie, West Lothian
Des Bagshaw, SCIS
Gordon Smith, Scottish Borders
Graeme Chalmers, Aberdeen City
Heidi Smith, University of Edinburgh
Ian Staples, North Ayrshire
Isi Oakley, Western Isles
Jane Jackson, Falkirk
John Lewis, Guest
Jonathan Kitching, Honorary Member
Liz Brookes, East Lothian
Martin Pegg, East Lothian
Megan Griffiths, sportscotland
Mike Brady, South Lanarkshire
Natalie Polack, Communications Manager
Natalie White, East Ayrshire
Neil Wightwick, Glasgow City
Niall Ritchie, Aberdeenshire
Nick Lansdell, Honorary Member
Pete Richardson, Shetland
Tim Pickering, Western Isles
Willie White, East Ayrshire
Session 2: Invited Speakers

Those who attended Session 1 plus:
Jane Campbell Morrison, SAAF
Jim Whittaker, AHOEC
Tim Morton
Viki Williams, Glasgow City


Session 3: Effects of COVID-19 on Outdoor Learning 
Alan Smith, East Dunbartonshire
Alex Lumsden, Dumfries & Galloway
Ali Dreyer, Fife
Andrew Bradshaw, City of Edinburgh
Andy Beveridge, Honorary Member
Bill Stephen, Midlothian
Chris Jex, Orkney
Cliff Smith, City of Edinburgh
Colin Nicoll, SCIS
Dave Ogilvie, West Lothian
Des Bagshaw, SCIS
Gordon Smith, Scottish Borders
Graeme Chalmers, Aberdeen City
Isi Oakley, Western Isles
Liz Brookes, East Lothian
Jane Campbell Morrison, SAAF
Jane Jackson, Falkirk
John Lewis, Guest
Natalie Polack, Communications Manager
Natalie White, East Ayrshire
Neil Wightwick, Glasgow City
Niall Ritchie, Aberdeenshire
Nick Lansdell, Honorary Member
Pete Moir, The Duke of Edinburgh’s Award
Pete Richardson, Shetland
Tim Pickering, Western Isles
Viki Williams, Glasgow City
Willie White, East Ayrshire

	Session 1,2 and 3

Dave Girling – UHI

Heather MacPherson, Inverclyde

Jay Helbert, Argyll & Bute

Matthew Brook - Stirling




	Session 1: SAPOE Business 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising

Welcome
The meeting was held via Zoom with Ali in the Chair, Liz managing access to the meeting and the rest of the Exec monitoring questions in the meeting chat. Alex, Mike and Megan were all welcomed to their first SAPOE meeting.

Ali gave a vote of thanks to Willie White. Over the last few years, Willie has fulfilled a number of roles on the SAPOE Exec including Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary and Ali said he looked forward to welcoming Willie back onto the Exec in the future.

Actions from the last meeting
The Scottish Learning Festival has been cancelled, so all preparations for manning a stand at the festival have been placed on hold.

The Governance Review of SAPOE has been placed on hold.

An article by Natalie White about outdoor learning has been published in TES: (https://www.tes.com/news/coronavirus-has-outdoor-learnings-time-come) and Natalie was thanked for her work on this article.

The letter to John Swinney has been sent with changes made to the original draft to reflect the change in circumstances with which we are all currently living.
Jane Campbell Morrison confirmed that the SAPOE role on SAAF will be a full member role, rather than an observer role as was previously the case.

SAAF – the aim to have 16 members.  Several had recently stood down.  They are now back up to 16 including SAPOE who are now full members

· ACTION: Exec to review the list of partner members on SAPOE’s website and consider widening this list

	Exec

	2
	AALA
There has been no change in the guidance coming from HSE.
There is no progress to report from Adventure UK.


	

	3
	Chairperson’s Report (Ali Dreyer)
The report focussed on the huge amount of work that is ongoing to support the return to education, the role of outdoor learning, support for outdoor centres, and support for the adventurous activities sector. The report is available as separate word document.
Questions were asked about the remit and membership of the Scottish Outdoor Consortium, a newly formed group that is working on support for the adventurous activities sector. It was suggested that Adventure Tourism should be the focus of this group. There are currently 16 organisations / individuals who are members of the group and meetings seem to be information sharing sessions between the organisations who attend. One attendee commented that it has been useful to AHOEC to find out COVID responses from a much broader perspective of the sector than normal routes. 
	

	4
	Secretary’s Report (Natalie White)

There were no updates to report.

	

	5
	Treasurer’s Report (Alan Smith)

At 10th June 2020, balance of the account was £24038.63

Outgoings from end of March until June were £ £1784.97. Income from the joint conference was £1034.07
Invoices to Members for this year’s Membership fees will be issued with a membership fee of £255
	

	6
	Training report (Liz Brookes)
Liz gave a short presentation that covered the following points: 

· Where does our expertise lie? 

· Where can we build partnerships?

· Taking Learning Outdoors course -  2hr, online, hosted by Education Scotland on Professional Learning & Leadership Platform

· Supporting Learning Outdoors course - 2hr, online

· OEAP new VL course format

· How can you help? - Case Studies, Links / Short training videos
Two free on-line modules are being developed: Taking Learning Outdoors (for teachers) and Supporting Learning Outdoors (for active schools coordinators, classroom assistants and support workers). Both will be 2 hour courses and it is hoped that the TLO course will be hosted by Education Scotland, so that teachers can log in with their GTC registration and get recognition for completing the courses. Funding is being sort from the Scottish Government to cover the costs.

Andrew B, Gordon and Bill offered to help with preparing these courses.

	

	7
	Going Out There (Jane Jackson and Des Bagshaw)
The Annual Report on how previous GOT funding has been spent by SAPOE has been submitted and the next funding request is on-going. It has been agreed that funding that had been requested to cover the cost of a stand at the Scottish Learning Festival will be reallocated to cover the cost of developing the on-line modules for teachers and other staff.
	

	8
	Communications (Natalie Polack)
Focus has been on weekly meetings with the Exec and collating information from local authority SAPOE Reps that can be shared with reps in other local authorities. This information has been posted in the Members’ area of the website.
	

	9
	Reports from NGB’s and other organisations

National Access Form (Jonathan) – Signage that has been erected without permission can now be reported to NAF. Is this correct, don’t have notes for this bit?
sportscotland (Megan) – Wild camping will be allowed in Phase 3. Questions about whether outdoor instructors can train in order to keep fit for their job or carry out risk assessments without clients have both been raised with Scottish Government.
SCA (Matt via email)
All updates received from the SCA have been forwarded to SAPOE Members and are also accessible through the SCA on the Covid 19 pages on their website. 

Information for anyone wondering on how the SCA submit documents: it is all through sportscotland who then check and forward to the Scottish Government.

The new leader ship awards structure has been released. It would be interesting to find out people’s views.  
· ACTION: Please email questions to Matt to take back to Andy M at SCA
	All SAPOE Members


	10
	First Aid (discussion via Zoom chat)
First aid requalification has been extended to 30th September (UK) . This is under review in Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland and is likely to be extended, as the SQA have suspended delivery of all First Aid Awards and are not allowing a blended learning approach.

The RYA is allowing delivery of their one day FA course to allow commercial endorsement for professional boat drivers to be run in a restricted way. The level 2 PWB course as a professional qualification is also allowed to be run within the guidelines, as the aquaculture industry are seen as key workers.
	

	11
	AHOEC /SAPOE Joint Conference (Neil Wightwick)
Income was obtained from ticket sales via Eventbrite, ticket sales via invoice and sponsorship from exhibitors. Neil thanked Andy B for his hard work in obtaining this sponsorship. There was a £6056.26 surplus after expenses and SAPOE’s share of this was £1034.07.
	

	12
	What is SAPOE working on now?
Ali high-lighted various pieces of work that are on-going:

· Letter to the Directors of Education written by the Exec has been sent to COSLA to distribute and has been shared with SAPOE / SCIS reps. The purpose of the letter was to highlight what is happening and to use as a conversation starter with your local authority

· Discussions with AHOEC about the future of residential excursions and the survival of outdoor education centres are taking place

· Current focus for SAPOE is on how to support outdoor learning on-site in schools

· ACTION: Get a copy of the Scottish version of the outdoor learning leaflet originally from OEAP 
	Natalie Polack

	13
	University updates: Perth College

Dave Girling provided the following report:

“We are running next year initially in an online format. Students will be practically exploring and learning in their own communities and teaching, discussions, group readings of papers online and guest lectures will be online. 

We are looking at what content we need to adjust regarding the new normal – residential outdoor education etc. 

We are looking at what content we can adjust to support outdoor learning in schools, helping upskill teachers who can join modules as CPD. 

I would be keen to gain SAPOE’s thoughts on what we can do to support the sector in the new normal. What new skills or changes would you like to see us teach your future employees? Please email me all (relevant) thoughts and creative ideas:  david.girling.perth@uhi.ac.uk ”

	

	14
	Dates of meetings and events for 2020 / 2021
Thursday 3rd September 2020

Wednesday 2nd December 2020

Wednesday 3rd March 2021 (AGM)


	


	Session 2: Invited Speakers
	ACTIONS

	1
	Update on Licensing, Tim Morton from Adventure RMS 
(RMS = Risk Management Services)
Notes supplied by Tim were circulated ahead of the meeting. Tim previously worked as a Deputy Head of Inspection alongside Marcus Bailie. 

From 1st April, work on licensing will be divided as follows: 

· AALA: All administration and communications will be handled in-house via AALA, who are now based in Edinburgh with the HSE. All questions will be handled directly via AALA.

· Adventure RMS: Work will be in three areas: 

(1) Review new and existing applications, make decisions about applications and provide reports

(2) Provide technical expertise to AALA and answer questions from AALA

(3) Assist with the review of documentation

Adventure RMS has 17 inspectors, 2 of whom are based in Scotland: Pete Hill and Roger Ward. In addition, there are 3 consulting inspectors, some liaison officers and Tim as Head of Service.

Tim shared the following information about the new inspection process:

· More information needs to be supplied upfront when completing the application form. This will be reviewed by AALA. The fee needs to be paid upfront to AALA as a lump sum and then the application will be passed to Adventure RMS

· A Liaison Officer will contact the applicant and give them the name of their inspector and a time-scale for their inspection

· Core Inspection: this will take place via phone call or video call and any issues will be raised with you

· Consultation: the inspector will discuss the inspection with a senior inspector

· Further inspection: New applicants will get a visit. Existing applicants may get a visit. This will address specific issues or areas

· Report: the inspector will write a report, which will be reviewed by a consulting inspector. Feedback given to the provider will not be included in the final report.

· This will be a 6 week process, so that there will be time to deal with any issues raised

· The new process ensures that decisions are not made by one person alone

The following points were raised in discussion:

· If providers wish to deliver in 2020, they are advised to apply in plenty of time, ideally 3 – 6 months before their licence expires to ensure that all options are available to them

· During the COVID-19 lock down, Teams has been used for Core Inspections. Some applications have been held until a demonstration is possible and it is possible to defer the start date of a new licence until AALA decide it is possible to deliver the activity

· There is an update service now available to which providers can opt-in. Contact applications@adventurerms.org.uk to be added to the list 
· Appropriate qualifications is the first basis for selecting an inspector, i.e. a water sports provider will be inspected by an inspector with a water sports qualification

· SAPOE Reps who have been through the new inspection process were positive about the process. They commented that some of the files that had to be uploaded were very large 

· L77 review and update will take place in the first 12 months after restrictions have been lifted
	

	2
	Update on UK Outdoors, Jim Whittaker Chair of AHOEC
AHOEC and IOL have decided to work together on the UK Outdoors collaboration. The aim will be to support professionals, support existing national grouping, and be visible to government and funders. They are speaking to various groups such as SAPOE, Outdoor Council, Welsh Outdoor Alliance, SAAF, AAIAC, and Adventure UK with the aim of launching the new organisation in January 2020. 

IOL has an existing business structure, which could be repurposed and there is a desire to create a chartered status to provide a means of recognition. The team are also looking at developing a non-statutory licensing scheme and bringing together Adventuremark and the LOtC badge.

The following points were raised in discussion:

Funding

· Funding is being sort from the Government

· Different government funding available for the UK as a whole and Scotland. Maybe the outdoor sector is missing out on pan-UK funding?

Structure

· IOL doesn’t currently offer a chartered status. 

· People have been moved from individual to affiliate members

· Best option might be to morph IOL and let people join as accredited / chartered individuals

· The Scottish Outdoor Consortium is a loose collaboration with an interest in Adventure Tourism, which is an area of interest to the Scottish Government. It would be useful to share areas that the group is working on to look for common interests

Concerns

· How can individuals ensure that their voice isn’t lost?
Having one voice seems essential at times especially as politicians don’t like talking to confused sectors. Many of us have been ‘members’ of a number of organisations over the years and recognise that there is much replication. The focus is mostly slightly different for each organisation. People are naturally keen to ensure that their voice isn’t lost. The representation we often need to make is to different governments and/or different policy sectors (education, sport, health etc.). Smaller voices are worried about not being heard

· Scottish voice is small in the UK

· Big differences between different parts of the UK and between the 32 LA’s in Scotland

· Many different bodies with different remits and too many acronyms
· Looks like the English organisations have been approached first before speaking to other nations. Currently seeing more divergence between the different nations

· UK Outdoors would not be able to do a better job that SAPOE in communicating with the Scottish Government

· ACTION: Hold a proper discussion on how SAPOE wishes to engage with UK Outdoors
	
Exec


	Session 3: Effects of COVID-19 on Outdoor Learning
	ACTIONS

	1
	The Duke of Edinburgh’s Award (Pete Moir)
The hashtag #DoEwithadifference has been created and the organisation has been proactive in making some changes to enable young people to continue working towards their awards:

· Independent assessor is not needed
· Local expeditions encouraged
· Doing the practice expedition and the qualifier back to back used to be discouraged but this rule will now be relaxed
· The season for running expeditions will be extended, so that expeditions can be run in November and December
· Indoor accommodation could be used
· Experience of remote supervision is needed before doing expeditions
· Silver practice expedition could be used as the Bronze qualifier in order to enable more young people to complete the Bronze Award. Alternatively, the Bronze Qualifier could be completed next year. Some type of award might be possible without the need to complete an expedition
The following questions were asked:
Q: Will these changes be permanent?
A: They will continue into next year.

Q: Is there a risk of dumbing down the award?
A: Need to adapt to allow young people to achieve. Need to find ways learning outcomes can be met and for the award to be accessible.

Q: Are there any safety concerns if young people do not complete a Bronze assessment and effectively go straight to a Silver assessment?
A: All relevant training for Bronze and Silver will still need to be completed.

Q: Is Scotland represented on the Board?
A: No. The new director is Helen Anderson.

Q: Should SAPOE write to the Board to ask for Scottish representation?
A: The Board will be interested to hear views and to work with SAPOE.

Q: Is there any on-line training for adults available?
A: Yes, this is taking place.

Q: Could SAPOE Reps help with delivering this on-line training?
A: It is locked to Adobe Connect software and can only be delivered by DoE.

Q: Can the same person supervise Silver practice expeditions and assessments?
A: Yes, could be the same person.

Q: If Gold expeditions are carried out in less remote terrain that was previously the case, could existing assessors be upgraded?
A: Yes
Additional points made in the chat on Zoom:
· For rural areas, it’s easier to ask parents to provide transport to / from the beginning / end of the expedition

· For urban areas, SAPOE Reps are looking at new routes that have the High School or the students’ home area as the start / end point of the route. This avoids the need for transport to be provided

· SAPOE Reps in Glasgow and Edinburgh usually run EAAS courses / DoE Assessor courses but have been told that DoE are running the courses online themselves and that SAPOE Reps won’t be able to deliver them at present. Issue seems to be with software used being locked to DoE
· ACTION: Get a copy of Isi’s risk assessment

· ACTION: Send out email on behalf of Isi to get volunteers to join a DoE to discuss issues raised today and ideas suggested
	Natalie P


Natalie P

	2
	General discussion with questions from SAPOE Reps
The following points were raised in general discussion:

· It is difficult to see how LA’s will all return to business as usual

· It would be useful to put out some guidance as best we can on wild camping and expeditions

· Transport, activity and accommodation aspects of DoE expeditions could be tackled in different phases of the road map, e.g. it is possible that the Islands could start expeditions now if wild camping were permitted, as there are suitable areas for camping nearby and parents could drop off and collect their own children

· City of Edinburgh Council sees outdoor learning and digital learning as a key part of the schools recovery programme. A suite of resources is being developed. HGIOS4 and wider achievement are also being considered.

· ACTION: Get a copy of documents that Andrew is able to share

· ACTION: Set up passwords for Alex, Viki, Dave O and Chris J
	
Natalie P

Natalie P
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